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The Epistle and the Gospel reading this morning speak about forgiveness. And I want to ask the guys working
at CERN whether you are ready to forgive those who tried to spread panic saying that you would destroy the
world? Did you all hear the news, that these guys would create a black hole that would swallow our planet?
The beams are on and we are still here!

May I ask people working at CERN and those who have worked there to rise? I would like to ask the
congregation to give them a big applause. Thank you for working so hard to help us learn more about the
origin of the universe and life.

People working at CERN might not have to make a big effort to 'forgive' those frightening others about the
black hole. But most of us undergo painful processes in order to forgive. Forgiveness is a fundamental basis
on which our relationship with God stands. It is essential in our relationship with one another and with
ourselves.

Peter posed the question: "how often should I forgive? As many as seven times?" Jesus answered: "not seven
times, but seventy-seven times". Meaning: endlessly.

The term 'forgiveness' is widely used in the Bible. Its basic concept is 'release from bondage,' 'the remission of
debt, guilt or punishment'. Geiko Muller reminds us that "in ancient times financial debts could lead to
imprisonment or enslavement and that the redemption of such liabilities would mean liberation from prison or
slavery for the debtor and his dependents".

Geiko continues, "the Bible understands forgiveness as a process which includes both the perpetrator and the
victim. Forgiveness can occur when the perpetrator asks for it and the victim grants it. This mutuality is basic
to an understanding of the biblical concept. Both sides are changed by this encounter. A healing takes place
which paves the way for a better cooperation between formerly conflicting partners. Much more then a word
or a gesture, forgiveness is a genuine process of encounter, of healing, of releasing new options for the future.
A guilty and painful past is redeemed in order to establish reliable foundations for renewed fellowship in
dignity and trust. Forgiveness frees the future from the haunting legacies of the past".

Am I saying that we have to forgive always? Even victims of abuse, betrayal, torture or war, do they have to
forgive? They don't have to, mostly when there is no repentance by the offenders. But no healing process will
reach us if we store bitterness and hurt within our hearts.

In the Gospel of Luke 17:3-4 Jesus says: "Be on your guard! If another disciple sins, you must rebuke the
offender, and if there is repentance, you must forgive. And if the same person sins against you seven times a
day, and turns back to you seven times and says, 'I repent,' you must forgive." Sometimes the damages
provoked by others are so deep that some people cannot find forgiveness in their hearts. Until offenders,
abusers or war makers have "re-thought" their actions and come to recognize them as sins against the other
and felt grief over those sins, people who have been sinned-against do not need to be forgiving, unless they
are able to do it for their own sake.

What does it mean, "to forgive"? Literally, aphiemi means "to send away" or "to make apart". We might say
that forgiveness "sends away" whatever has been keeping people apart or whatever has been keeping oneself
apart. Can you "send away" your pain? Can you "send away" your lack of trust?
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Have you done something that keeps somebody else apart? Have you said something that hurt somebody else?

There is a play written by Brian Stoffregen called, "Seventy times Seven Equals Four-Hundred-Ninety, But
Then...POW!" In the play the husband has a chalkboard in their apartment where he is keeping count of the
number of times he has forgiven his wife. Every time she would do something that would upset him, such as
having scrambled eggs on Sunday, when she knows that Sunday is the day for eggs sunny-side-up, the
husband would yell a little bit, then take off his glasses, walk over the board, put on a white glove, pick up the
piece of chalk, place another mark on the board, and say, "I forgive you." Then he puts down the chalk, takes
off the white glove, puts on his glasses and exuberantly walks back to where he was.

And then Brian says: "I am fairly certain that forgiving four hundreds ninety times (or seventy-seven times)
and then...Pow! is not what Jesus had in mind."

Forgiveness is a process of encounter, to repeat Geiko. This encounter can only happen on the basis of truth.
Truth can be very painful, but it is the only way to inaugurate a true opportunity for healing and for releasing
new options for the future.

Forgiveness aims at the restitution of our deepest humanity. Let us not forget that our 'human-ness' is
grounded in the mercy of God. Is there a more loving grace than the one affirming that "whether we live or
whether we die, we are the Lord's," as it is written in the Epistle this morning?
By holding within us the deep certainty that we belong to God, by holding within us the capacity to forgive,
we hold the gift of being mirrors of God's grace in this world.

Amen.
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